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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SODA SPRINGS, CARIBOU COUNTY, IDAHO HELD SEPTEMBER 16TH, 2015.

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER AT 5:00PM BY JAMES R. SMITH, MAYOR.

ROLL CALL SHOWED THE FOLLOWING PRESENT:
JAMES R. SMITH, MAYOR

MITCHELL J. HART, PRES.

LYNDA LEE

JON D. GOODE
ROBERT M. LAU

EXCUSED:


ALSO PRESENT:
Mark Steele



Alan Skinner, Director




Eric Hobson



Tausha Vorwaller, Clerk

  

Niki Mix



Clyde Nelson, Attorney 


Louis & Terrisa Berg


Andrea & Tom Rich


Craig Kenyon



Georgia & Wesley Brown

JoAnna Ashley

The invocation was given by Eric Hobson, Mayor Smith then led everyone in the 

‘Pledge of Allegiance’. 

The Mayor mentioned that he would like to add to the agenda a couple of informational announcements but they would not require any action.

The Council reviewed the minutes from the last two meetings.  Councilmember Goode moved to dispense with the reading of the September 2nd, 2015 minutes and the September 3rd, 2015 special meeting minutes and approve them as written.  Councilmember Lee seconded the motion.  Councilmember Goode commented that a spelling error reported to the Clerk had been corrected in the September 2nd official minutes.  A vote on the motion was called.  All in favor, motion carried.  
The pre-paid accounts payable for September, 2015 were reviewed.  Councilmember Lee moved to approve the pre-paid accounts payable for September, 2015, seconded by Councilmember Goode.  All in favor, motion carried.
 (SEE ATTACHED ACCOUNTS PAYABLE REGISTER FOR DETAIL)

The current infrastructure projects were reported on by Director Skinner.  The western third of the concrete floor in the Hooper Park pavilion is being replaced along with some of the sidewalks around the spring.  The Octagon Park improvements are complete except the sealing of the pavilion roof.  The Kelly Park south field development is waiting on filler material, possibly sand and then will be leveling that area.  The concrete replacement projects are staked and ready to go but have not been able to get the contractor here yet. Three manholes have been installed on the Caribou Street project and the crew is now waiting on the weather to clear to continue.  The Airport runway crack and seal coat will take approximately five days and the contractor plans to start by the end of the week.
The power pole testing performed by Osmose is complete with 93.4% of the poles considered serviceable and 6.6 % needing repairs of which only two need to be replaced.  Mayor Smith mentioned that he is very excited about the report and the repairs being done. The repairs will extend the life of the poles by approximately 10 years and then they will be resurveyed to keep up on the maintenance.  The work on the Ledge Creek transmission line is done for the year and permits from the Rail Road will be attained for next year’s work.  The engineering prints and specifications for the Rose Avenue project will be ready for review and to submit to the Department of Environmental Quality by the end of the week.  The 2nd West lift station generator will be delivered on the 28th, the 2nd East to 3rd East sewer manhole is purchased and ready to install and the asphalt improvements behind the Tire Factory are complete.

Mayor Smith suggested that 30 minutes be set aside at the end of the next regular meeting on October 7th to continue to work on the proposed weed and litter ordinance and review the most current citizen comments and concerns.  The Council all agreed.  
The Mayor reminded everyone of Ireland Bank’s Grand Reopening to be held on Thursday, September 17th at noon and encouraged all to support the important community business. 

Councilmember Goode, on behalf of Agrium announced that the public comment period would be open September 18th through November 2nd on the draft environmental impact statement (EIS) for the Rasmussen Valley mine permit that Agrium has been working on for the last five years.  Public comments regarding the communities support for the mine can be submitted several different ways and Agrium would appreciate the citizens taking the opportunity to express their support for the project.  
Mayor Smith also mentioned that the City received a letter from Mark III explaining that they will be leaving the area due to Monsanto changing maintenance contractors.  Mark III represents approximately 100 workers in the area.
Eric Hobson of the Caribou County Emergency Services informed the Mayor and Council of a grant the County has been awarded to establish an All Hazard Mitigation Plan.  The plan will be developed with the help of the University of Idaho.  Mr. Hobson explained that the plan is to help identify and address hazards through pre-planning.  The County is inviting the Cities to be involved in the process.  Councilmember Hart asked who else can be involved.  Mr. Hobson explained that it would be any agencies that are stake holders in the area and provide services to the County.  Director Skinner mentioned that he has been involved in the past and is willing to represent the City.  
The conditional use request by Louis and Terrisa Berg for a wildlife park was revisited.  A public hearing was previously held and the City Council deferred the decision on the matter.  Since the public hearing a special meeting was held in order for the Mayor, Council and staff to tour the Berg’s property and the site of the proposed wildlife facility.  Mayor Smith mentioned that he walked the property and discussed and reviewed the proposal with numerous parties.  The Mayor made the following recommendations to the City Council to consider as conditions for the conditional use permit;
· The new code requires that the park itself be fenced, not the whole property but the area being used as a wildlife park.  The 8 foot tall field fence that has been started is adequate.
· The agreement with Farmers Land and Irrigation is nothing the City should be involved in but should receive a copy of the agreement.
· The Idaho Transportation Department (ITD) has expressed concerns about parking and access to the highway.  The City agrees that parking should be behind the existing building and a one way driveway should be established.  If an ITD permit is required the City should receive a copy.
· The parking and driveways are required to be hard surfaced.  It does not have to be asphalt but something hard packed.
· The City would require that the Berg’s be in good standing and compliance with the Idaho Fish & Game.

· The Mayor clarified that the wildlife park is not a donation to the City and the City takes no ownership, responsibility or liability of the park.
· An agreement would be required with the Westside Water Users who own the water mainline that services the property.

· The City provides water to the Westside Water Users and will allow water use for culinary purposes only which can include cleaning bird cages with a garden size hose but it cannot be used to supplement or fill a pond.
· A waste management plan would be required.  Composting is okay but need to have a written plan of how the composting will be managed.
· Any bridges that will be used by the public would be required to have hand rails.
· Compliance with all City ordinances including the new weed and litter ordinance and the no shooting of firearms would be required.
· Reference to an old school bus on the property was made and it was clarified that it could not be used for storage or as a workshop as that would be a violation of the City Code.  
· If the wildlife park is open to the public then part of the conditional use would require proof of business liability insurance.
·  A detailed written plan of what the wildlife park will include and how it will operate and be maintained must be on file with the City and updated if any changes are made.  
The Mayor, Council and Mr. Berg discussed the recommended conditions at length.  Mayor Smith and Attorney Nelson clarified that if the conditions are not met or if they are violated in the future the Berg’s would be given notice to correct the issues within two weeks or the conditional use would be revoked and they would be required to cease operations or be charged with a misdemeanor.  Councilmembers Goode and Hart expressed concerns about a manmade pond, installation of a culvert and usage of ground water without permits from the Idaho Department of Environmental Quality.  Mr. Berg stated that he spoke with the Department of Idaho Water Resources who told him he didn’t need any permit due the low usage of water.  Councilmember Hart also expressed frustration with this issue being put on the City when the property is located in the County, in the City’s impact area.  He feels the County should have taken some responsibility.  Councilmember Hart suggested that a time frame be set for Mr. & Mrs. Berg to address the concerns and requirements.  He also feels there is too much uncertainty to move forward at this time.  Councilmember Lee agreed she still had too many concerns.  Attorney Nelson stated that Mr. and Mrs. Berg could agree to a time extension to allow the City Council to further consider the conditions. Otherwise the City Council would be required to approve, disapprove or approve with conditions at this current meeting.  Councilmember Goode mentioned that he would like to see the Berg’s agree to an extension to allow further review.  Councilmember Lau also agreed he would like to see the proposed list of conditions in writing before voting on the issue.  Mayor Smith asked if Mr. Berg was willing to allow a 30 to 45 day extension.  Mr. Berg commented that he feels the longer this takes the more questions the City has.  He mentioned that when he approached the City five years ago there were no concerns and now he feels the City is just trying to make this difficult for him.  Mr. Berg stated he is willing to give the City 30 days if he can be involved in the setting of the conditions.  Attorney Nelson asked Mr. & Mrs. Berg if they agreed to a 30 day time extension for review of their conditional use request for a wildlife park.  Mr. and Mrs. Berg agreed to the 30 day extension and Mr. Berg asked the City Council to keep in mind that this wildlife park is something the public wants.  Attorney Nelson will draft a proposed conditional use permit incorporating the recommended conditions and include a section for the owners of the property to acknowledge, agree and sign the permit.  The draft permit will be forwarded to the Mayor, Council and Mr. and Mrs. Berg for review and the Council will have until the City Council meeting scheduled for October 21st, 2015 to review and be ready with a decision. 
The Mayor and Council reviewed and discussed the variance request by Tom Rich of 190 North 1st East.  Councilmember Goode reported that the Planning and Zoning Commission held a public hearing regarding the request and heard concerns from Mr. Rich’s neighbor Georgia Brown. The variance requested would allow a fourteen foot (14’) by twenty four foot (24’) prefabricated shop/storage shed to stay in place one foot (1’) from the back property line.  Mr. and Mrs. Rich explained how the company that sold them the shed mislead them to believe there were no permits or regulations required to place the shed in their yard and it was after the shed was installed that they were contacted by the City Building Inspector and told that the shed was not in compliance with the setbacks.  The setback would require the shed to be twenty feet from the back property line.  The Planning and Zoning Commission recommended approval of a seventeen foot (17’) variance requiring Mr. Rich to move the shed an additional two feet away from the back property line and install snow cleats on the roof to keep the runoff from falling onto the neighbor’s property.  Planning and Zoning Commission Chairman, Craig Kenyon also mentioned that he recommended a probationary time to evaluate whether runoff from the shed was going to cause the Browns any problem with water control.  Mr. and Mrs. Rich commented that they will also put up rain gutters and do all they can to divert the water from the neighbor’s property.  They mentioned that it will be difficult to move the shed but they want to do the right thing.  Mr. and Mrs. Brown expressed their deep frustration with the situation and explained how the shed sits right across from their bedroom window and creates a closed in feeling in their back yard.  They would prefer it be moved further from the back property line and also moved north to not block the view from their back yard.  Mrs. Brown commented that there is a reason the guidelines in the City Code were set the way they are.  The Mayor and Council expressed their understanding for the frustration of both parties for the situation and stated that it is a difficult decision in which one or the other will not be happy.  Mayor Smith thanked the parties for presenting their information and expressing their concerns courteously.  Councilmember Goode moved to approve accepting the Planning and Zoning’s recommendation to approve a variance of seventeen feet (17’) for Tom Rich requiring him to move the shed an additional two feet from the back property line and install snow cleats and rain gutter to divert any runoff from falling on the Brown’s property along with setting a three year probationary period to evaluate the water drainage and if the Brown’s flooding is increased then Mr. Rich will be required to remove the shed.  Councilmember Lee seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.
The City Council reviewed the Planning and Zoning’s recommendation for approval of a variance requested by Robert Jensen of 11 North 2nd East. The variance would allow a twenty nine foot (29’) by twenty nine foot (29’) storage building to be placed on the back property line and three feet (3’) from the south side property line, it will also allow an awning to be built on the north side of an existing garage three feet (3’) from the north side property line.  Councilmember Goode reported that there were no objections to Mr. Jensen’s request and Vicki Gray of 191 E. Hooper Ave., a neighbor of Mr. Jensen’s, testified in support of the variance.  Councilmember Goode moved to accept the Planning and Zoning’s recommendation to approve the variance for Mr. Robert Jensen of 11 North 2nd East as presented.  Councilmember Hart seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.
Clerk Vorwaller presented an agreement with Municode to host the online version of the City’s Code for $300 a year along with providing a onetime code review service for $1950.  Attorney Nelson commented that the code review was a good deal and would provide a guide for updating the code.  Councilmember Lau moved to approve the agreement with Municode for the services explained.  Councilmember Hart seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.
Director Skinner presented an agreement with Greenfield Environmental Multistate Trust, LLC who is managing the former Kerr-McGee/Tronox site.  Greenfield is requesting to install an additional monitoring well on City property in the Industrial Park as part of the supplemental groundwater investigation that is occurring at the former Kerr-McGee site.  Director Skinner explained that as part of the Kerr-McGee testing they have agreed to also test the wells on the former Evergreen site.  The location of the new well was reviewed and discussed and Director Skinner will verify that it will not interfere with any lease holders operations in the Industrial Park.  Attorney Nelson also recommended some changes to the agreement.  Councilmember Hart requested information on what is motivating the need for the additional well and also asked that the annual data be shared with the City along with a report interpreting the data.  Councilmember Goode clarified that the agreement included a requirement to remove the well, pull the casing and fill the area if the well is no longer needed.  Councilmember Hart moved to approve the agreement with Greenfield to install a monitoring well on City property in the Industrial Park at a mutually agreed upon location and including Attorney Nelson’s recommended changes and requiring annual data and interpretation.  Councilmember Goode seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.
Clerk Vorwaller presented a request from Lorraine Meyers who was not able to attend, to sponsor the annual Soda Screamer half marathon.  Clerk Vorwaller explained that the City has sponsored the event in the past and applied for the State special event permit for crossing and use of the State Highway.  The Council reviewed the permit application and the traffic plan.  Councilmember Lau asked about the insurance issue and all agreed as long as the organizers understand they are not covered and the State accepts the City’s insurance then they supported sponsoring the event.  The participant’s waiver/release form will be reviewed by Attorney Nelson and changes made if needed.  Councilmember Goode moved to approve sponsoring the Soda Screamer with satisfactory review of the participant’s waiver.  Councilmember Lee seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.
Mayor Smith updated the City Council on the efforts being made to help make the Library addition possible.  He explained that JoAnna Ashley has taken grant writing training and recently attended a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) workshop.  The City is actively pursuing a grant for the Library which we can qualify for due to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and the need for the Library to be accessible.  The proposal will require a professional grant writer and grant administrator.  Mrs. Ashley researched the qualified grant writers and recommends entering into an agreement with Patricia Mitchell of Snake River Planning & Development who formerly worked for the Southeast Idaho Council of Governments (SEICOG).  Attorney Nelson has reviewed the agreement and his suggested changes were incorporated by Mrs. Mitchell. The grant writing fee will be $1000 which is less than other grant writers available through SEICOG.  The administration cost is 10% and only paid if the grant is awarded.  Mrs. Ashley also explained the opportunity the City has to conduct an income survey within the City limits and if the results show that at least 51% of the residents are at or below the low to moderate income (LMI) amount set by the U.S. Department of Housing and Development (HUD) the City may qualify for additional grant funds for many different infrastructure projects.  Councilmember Lee asked what the match would be for these grants.  The match amounts vary by project but the Library project currently has $110,000 in match available between the City and the Friends of the Library organization.  Councilmember Goode moved to approve the grant writing and administration agreement with Snake River Planning & Development.  Councilmember Lee seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried. 

Clerk Vorwaller presented an agreement with PayGov.US, LLC a new credit card processing company.  She explained that the new processing company’s percentage fee was slightly lower than the current company and the minimum fee would decrease to $1 from $3 this will make it more favorable for those wanting to pay recreation fees with a credit card.  PayGov is also offering an e-bill option free of charge.  Councilmember Lau moved to approve the change to PayGov for credit card processing.  Councilmember Lee seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.

Director Skinner presented three draft safety policies for the Council’s review.  He explained that the safety policy implementation is in the beginning stages but he would like to work on establishing the policies and make it mandatory for all workers and contractors to follow.  The first three policies would be fall prevention, lock out and confined space.  Director Skinner asked the Mayor and Council to review and let him know if they see any concerns. 
Councilmember Goode moved to approve entering into executive session pursuant to I.C. 74-206(1)(b) to evaluate and/or consider complaints against a public employee.  Councilmember Lau seconded the motion.  A roll call showed the following vote:

Those voting aye:
Robert Lau


Those voting nay:
none




Lynda Lee







Jon Goode


Absent:
none




Mitch Hart





Motion Carried.

Councilmember Lau moved to exit executive session, seconded by Councilmember Goode.  All in favor, motion carried.
Councilmember Goode moved to approve up to the maximum budgeted bonus for the department heads based on the Mayor’s evaluation of each individual’s expected goals.  Councilmember Hart seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.

Councilmember Goode, seconded Councilmember Lau moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:35pm.  All in favor, motion carried.

PASSED AND APPROVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL THIS 7TH DAY OF OCTOBER, 2015.

_______________________________________
James R. Smith, Mayor
ATTEST:

____________________________________                                                       
Tausha Vorwaller, Clerk

